BETLEY, BALTERLEY & WRINEHILL PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on 27th March 2008
PRESENT


Cllrs Richard Head, Steven Ball, Mandy Berrisford, Jo Cameron, Sebastian Daly, David Hales, Mark Morris, John Price and Chris Watkin.

IN ATTENDANCE


Four members of the public.


Gwyn Griffiths (Clerk)

52/08
Apologies for absence were received and accepted from Cllrs Bellamy, Bettley-Smith and Speed. An apology for absence had been received from Borough Councillor Becket.
53/08
There were no declarations of interest made at this point.

54/08
RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting of 28 February 2008 be approved as a true record of the meeting and be signed by the Chairman.
55/08
The meeting was adjourned to allow public participation. Two members of the public participated.

The first member of the public raised four matters.



He sought information regarding the agenda item relating to Footpath 17 in Wrinehill, and asked whether the diversion of the footpath would be accompanied by a similar diversion of the grass road. He suggested that this could allow redesignation as a bridleway which could help address a shortage of such bridleways in the area. The Clerk responded by explaining that, since the publication of the agenda, he had received further information regarding Footpath 17. There was not, in fact, an application to divert the path but the Parish Council had been asked by the County Council to confirm whether it had any objection to a proposed fence alongside the footpath. He was unable to offer any advice on the significance of the grass road.



The member of the public congratulated the Parish Council on the restoration of the bench at the Memorial Garden, and asked whether the bench at Wrinehill could be similarly renovated.



There was a small triangle of land alongside the bench. It was not maintained and was full of weeds. Could it be flagged or tarmacced, or otherwise maintained?



Finally he drew attention to the behaviour of the County Council’s contractors who had filled in potholes on part of Den Lane, but only within the 30mph zone. This left the worst and most dangerous potholes unattended.

The second member of the public outlined the suggestion of allotments/ community gardens for the parish. He had been in contact with the Clerk and felt that it was necessary to gauge the degree of public interest in such an idea, and perhaps use a joint group of parish councillors and other interested groups/ individuals to take the matter further.

56/08
Members considered  the Community Speed Watch Scheme following the decision at the February meeting to approve participation in principle. The Clerk had made contact with the appropriate officers within Staffordshire Police.  The next step was to recruit a panel of volunteers willing to operate the equipment.


RESOLVED that the Parish Council advertises the need for volunteers through the Parish Magazine, Parish Council News , the noticeboards and the parish’s annual meetings.

57/08
Cllr Berrisford presented the meeting with a summary of the Government’s booklet on Parish Councils and Climate Change, stressing that the key approach at parish level was the recruitment of Community Champions to convey the key messages to the local community.


RESOLVED that the Parish Council seeks to recruit Community Champions by advertisement and also by direct approach to individuals who might be committed to such a role.

58/08
The Clerk presented to the meeting a summary of the Borough Council’s decisions on planning applications, and how they related to the views of the Parish Council. He stressed his own view that the Parish Council addressed planning issues in a very conscientious and professional manner and that this was reflected by the Borough Council taking its observations seriously. Overall, there were three principal areas in which the decisions of the Borough Council seemed to vary significantly from the Parish Council’s views.


Within the green belt the Parish Council seemed to be more sympathetic to householder applications, and less sympathetic to commercial applications, than the Borough Council. Finally, the Parish Council’s concerns regarding potential traffic issues did not seem to be recognised in the views of the highway engineers and in the decisions of the planning authority. The Clerk’s view that this was a common experience across most parish councils and most highway authorities.


Members thanked the Clerk for his work in analysing this issue.

59/08
Members considered the suggestion that the Parish Council should investigate the possibility of providing, or helping to provide, allotments or a community garden within the parish.  It was agreed that the key was to establish the degree of public support and interest in such a proposal.

RESOLVED that the suggestion be publicised through Parish Council News and other venues, and be tabled for discussion at the Annual Electors’ Meeting.

60/08
Cllr Cameron presented to members a report on a potential scheme under the Community Paths Initiative which could improve access to a circular walk on the western side of Betley by the replacement of stiles with kissing gates. 

(Cllr Hales declared a personal interest in this matter, as one of the paths
crossed his property)


RESOLVED
a) that the Parish Council develop the scheme outlined by Cllr Cameron;




b) that the Council liaise with relevant landowners to establish their attitude to the scheme;




c) that the Clerk liaise with the County Council’s Rights of Way Unit regarding the principle of the proposal, and the availability of funding;




d) that other possible funding sources be explored.

61/08
Members considered the possibility of further Neighbourhood Watch schemes within the parish.


RESOLVED that the matter be tabled for discussion at the Annual Electors’ Meeting.

62/08
Members considered the following planning application: 08/00141/FUL Conversion of redundant farm buildings to two dwellings, Pear Tree Farm, Balterley Green Road, Balterley.


RESOLVED that the Parish Council has no objection to the application, subject to the Planning Authority being satisfied that a commercial use has been properly explored.

63/08
The Clerk notified the Council of receipt of notice of an appeal against refusal of a planning application for a double garage at Pear Tree Barn, Balterley Green Road, Balterley (ref 07/00975/FUL).


RESOLVED that the Parish Council restates its previous views on this application.

64/08
Members considered a request from the County Council’s Public Rights of Way section for the Council to express a view on proposed works at Browns Bank, adjacent to Footpath No.17.

(Cllr Price declared a prejudicial interest in this matter as the footpath crossed his

property, and he and his family were seeking to carry out the work. He left

the meeting)


In view of the issues raised earlier in the meeting the Chairman briefly adjourned the meeting to allow a member of the public to further explain some of his concerns relating to this matter.

RESOLVED that consideration of this matter be deferred to the April meeting, and that the Clerk be asked to clarify the status of the ‘Grass Road’ throughout its length, and to request a site meeting to be attended by a County Council representative; and that Cllrs Berrisford, Daly, Hales, Head, Morris and Watkin be invited to attend.
65/08
The Chairman reported that members had enjoyed their attendance at the Mayor’s Spring Ball.
66/08
Borough Councillor Becket had tendered an apology, but had also expressed concern regarding the placing of his report within the agenda; he would find it helpful if reports could be presented earlier.


RESOLVED that the reports of the Chairman, Clerk and Councillors be placed at Item 5 on future agenda (following apologies, declarations of interest, minutes and public participation).

67/08
The Clerk presented members with a list of outstanding invoices.


RESOLVED that the Council authorises payment of the following invoices:

Audit Commission

Audit Fee 


£158.63
772
G Griffiths


Salary



£491.96
773
G Griffiths


Expenses


£  34.75
774
Inland Revenue

Income Tax


£138.76
775
68/08
RESOLVED that the Financial Statement at 27 March 2008 be approved.

69/08
Members reviewed progress in respect of parish communication.


RESOLVED that the draft of the Spring Parish Council News be approved, subject to final copy being checked by the Chairman, Vice-Chairman and Clerk.

70/08
Members considered matters relating to the Memorial Garden.


RESOLVED
a) that the Working Group be authorised to arrange spring planting, and wall repairs up to a maximum budget of £300.




b) that the letter from the WI suggesting that the planting of a tree to commemmorate their 70th Anniversary would be appropriate be received, and that the Working Group consider its practicality.

71/08
RESOLVED that the press and public be excluded during consideration of the following item on the following grounds:


That, under the terms of the Public Bodies (Admission of Public) Act 1960, Section 1(2), members felt it would be in the wider public interest;


And that pursuant to Section 100(A)(4) of the Local Government Act 1972 that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Paragraph 12 of Part 1 of Schedule 12(A) (as amended) of the Act, and that it is in the public interest to exclude.

72/08
The Clerk indicated that two tenders had been received for the maintenance of the Memorial Garden and identified the sums quoted and the contractors involved.

(Cllrs Berrisford and Morris each declared a prejudicial interest in this matter, as

a former employer and a close friend of one of the tenderers respectively,

and both left the meeting for this item)


Members considered the tenders received and the specification of work laid down.


RESOLVED that a contract for the maintenance of the Memorial Garden to the specification laid down be awarded to D Askey of Wrinehill.
73/08
RESOLVED that the press and public be readmitted to the meeting.

74/08
A member indicated that local residents were still very unhappy at the parking of vehicles on the grassed area at the junction of East Lawns/ Main Road. The piece of land was owned by Aspire Housing, and only they could exercise control over its use.

RESOLVED that a letter be sent to Aspire Housing to ascertain their attitude to parking on this piece of land, whether they had granted permission, and to seek assurances that the land would be restored to its original condition.
75/08
The Council considered area issues raised by members.


RESOLVED that Cllr Hales’ offer to examine the bench at Wrinehill with a view to refurbishment be accepted with thanks.
76/08
The Clerk presented correspondence received since the last meeting, including the results of the Parish Housing Needs Survey.

77/08
RESOLVED that the results of the Housing Needs Survey be considered at the next meeting.

78/08
The Clerk reminded members of the need to arrange an Annual Electors Meeting, and also advised members that he had received a request to hold the November meeting of the Council on a different date or at an alternative venue, owing to another booking at the Village Hall.

RESOLVED that the Annual Electors Meeting be held on Thursday 15th May, and that the November meeting of the Council be held at Betley School.
